SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

To:  
Mayor and Deputy Mayor of Sandy Town Council


Chairman and Vice-Chairman of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee


All Members of Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee

There will be a Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee to be held on Monday 12th February 2007 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

7th February 2007








T N Stewart










Clerk to the Council

AGENDA

1.  Apologies
2.  To Receive Statutory Declarations of Interests from Members




(a)  Prejudicial interests.

(b)  Personal interests.
3.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council
(7.32pm)
(Any plans received for comment by Sandy Town Council will be on display in the Committee Room from 7.15 p.m. onwards and Members are requested to view these prior to this item).
(See List Attached)
4.  Minutes










(7.45pm)

To sign the Minutes of the Meeting of the Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 8th January 2007.
(Previously circulated)
5.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Notifications from Mid Bedfordshire District Council









(7.46pm)
6.  Planning or Enforcement Appeals – Decisions



(7.47pm)
05/00423/FULL

Mrs E Auty

c/o DLA Town Planning Ltd

3 College Street

St Albans

AL3 4PW

Appeal against Enforcement Order served by MBDC on 30th March 2006 in respect of the change of use from agricultural field to dog training facility on land south of Stratford Road, Sandy, Beds.

The Appeal was dealt with by a Public Hearing on the 23rd January 2007.

The Appeal was allowed and planning permission granted subject to conditions set out in the Formal Decision.

A copy of the Appeal Inspector’s Decision is attached.

7.  Verbal report from any local member who attended Development Control Committee on any matters affecting Sandy




(7.50pm)
8.  Removal of Graffitti from Private Property




(7.55pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

9.  Sandy Car Park Possible Conversion to Pay Facility


(8.10pm)
(a)  A report regarding the various options is currently being prepared taking into account advice received from professional car parking companies.  (For information only)

(b)  Letter sent to Sandye Place Middle School 19.1.07.  The School advise that they are unable to assist with the provision of additional parking.  They are unable to meet the current needs for their own staff parking.  (For information only)

10. Sandy Colts Football Club – Request for Extension of Football Season (8.15pm )

To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

11.  Sandy Colts Football Club – Pre-Season Tournament 1st and 2nd September 2007 











(8.20pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

12.  Sponsorship of Roundabouts






(8.25pm)
To receive and consider Clerk’s report.  (COPY ATTACHED)

13.  Fallowfield Open Space







(8.30pm)

To review present position and consider objections of residents.  (COPY OF
CLERK’S REPORT ATTACHED)
14.  Temporary Road Closure – Sunderland Road, Sandy


(8.40pm)

To receive and consider letter from Bedfordshire County Council.  (COPY ATTACHED)

15.  Draft of Annual Report 2007






(8.50pm)

To receive Draft Copy of Annual Report.  (COPY ATTACHED)
16.  Press Release









(9pm)
 SANDY TOWN COUNCIL
DETAILS OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS RECEIVED FROM MID BEDS DISTRICT COUNCIL

	DATE/REF
	APPLICANT
	DETAILS OF DEVELOPMENT
	TOWN COUNCIL COMMENTS
	MID BEDS NOTIFIED
	MID BEDS DECISION

	29.1.07

3/07


	07/00093/FULL

Mr P Pateman & Mrs J Day

5 The Harriers

SANDY
SG19 2TF
	Full application for the erection of a two storey side extension and retention of existing conservatory at 5 The Harriers, Sandy, Beds.

Near neighbours 3 and 7 The Harriers, Sandy notified
	
	P P & O S

12.2.07
	

	2.2.07

4/07


	07/00082/FULL

Ms L Jackson

Sapphire Court

Walsgrave Triangle

Coventry

CV2 2SX
	Full application for the installation of air conditioning condensers at 4 Market Square, Sandy, Beds

Near neighbours 1 Cambridge Road, 4a and 5a Market Square, Sandy
	
	P P & O S

12.2.07
	

	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	


SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –12.2.07
8.  Removal of Graffitti from Private Property 
At the meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee on 8th January 2007, Members received a report regarding the scheme operated by Royal Leamington Spa and Biggleswade Town Councils in respect of the removal of graffitti.

Because of the heavy involvement of the police in the Leamington Spa model Members decided that this was not an option for Sandy and the Clerk was requested to obtain further information from Biggleswade.
Although it was initially thought that Biggleswade Town Council was providing a financial subsidy to residents wanting graffiti to be removed this now appears not to be the case.  The subsidy comes by way of the Town Council maintaining and organising the list of works required for each visit by the contractor and in getting the disclaimer forms signed.  The Town Council also negotiated preferential rates with the contractor.  However the responsibility still lies with the property owner who is also required to pay the contractor at the agreed rate for all works completed.
The current agreed rates are:-

Meterage rate (so much per metre)

£ 35.00 per metre (minimum charge)
Day rate





£320.00 (approx 80 square metres per day)
Half Day rate




£175.00

It would be perfectly possible for Sandy Town Council to take advantage of those similar rates and for works to be completed at the same time as in Biggleswade i.e. approx 4 times per year.

The Scheme would work in the following way:-

An article in each Quarterly Newsletter/Bulletin.
Resident/Owner would contact the Council requesting that the work be done.

Council staff inspect and provide quote.

Resident/Owner would sign indemnity/disclaimer and be advised of the date of completion.

Council would provide list of locations to contractor.

Contractor would bill the Town Council.
Town Council would re-charge the client.

8.  Removal of Graffitti from Private Property (Contd)

If Committee wishes to proceed with this scheme they should be aware of the above resource implications on the Council administration and of the possible liability for any unpaid accounts.
Having checked again with the PCSO’s the number of locations with graffiti has not increased since this item first came on the Agenda in July and remains at five, including various transmission/control boxes belonging to BT or NTL.
Members also need to be aware that MBDC still offer a graffiti removal service from “public” property.

Supporting or Supplementary



-  None
Information Attached





Action Required





-  The instructions of Council








are requested
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

7th February 2007
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE –12.2.07
10.  Sandy Colts Football Club – Request for Extension of Football Season
Most Members will be aware that for the purposes of organised sport on Sunderland Road Recreation Ground the football season has always been taken to be 1st September to 30th April and Cricket 1st May to 31st August.  Generally these guidelines work well although there are occasionally problems in the overlap weeks.
Sandy Colts have written to remind Council of the exceptionally bad weather conditions that have prevailed throughout a lot of the current winter, and that there have been many weeks when they have actually been unable to play on the Recreation Ground.
They are greatly concerned that with the backlog of unplayed matches it is very likely that they will be unable to complete their league season by 30th April.
A request has therefore been made that the senior pitch and the mini soccer pitch at the Berwick Way end of the Recreation Ground be allowed to remain in place for at least part of May so that the outstanding fixture situation can be eased.
The Colts believe that if permitted this would not affect the playing of cricket as the pitches are away from the cricket outfield and the nets, flags and other equipment would be removed from the Pavilion and stored in the Colts own storage container.

The Colts fully accept that the decision of the Council is that the ground is given over to cricket from 1st May each year, but point out that in their opinion the current circumstances are exceptional.
Supporting or Supplementary



- None

Information Attached





Action Required





- Committee is requested to consider








the request from Sandy Colts F.C.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

7th February 2007
SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 12.2.07
11.  Sandy Colts Football Club – Pre-Season Tournament 1st and 2nd September 2007
Sandy Colts Football Club have submitted their usual application to be allowed to hold a pre-season football tournament on Sunderland Road Recreation Ground on Saturday 1st and Sunday 2nd September 2007, exactly as last year and several years before.

The tournament is one for 7-a-side and 11-a-side teams and because of the number of participants’ runs over Saturday afternoon and most of the day on Sunday.

The Club organise all first aid and rubbish collection facilities themselves and generally have on-site a refreshment caravan, burger stall, ice cream van and tent for administrative purposes.  The tent and caravan will be left on site over Saturday night but will be guarded.  They will use the toilets in the Pavilion but not the Pavilion proper.  All of this is as previously.

Supporting or Supplementary


-  None 
Information Attached





Action Required




-  Committee is requested to approve this
request. 
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

7th February 2007

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 12.2.07

12.  Sponsorship of Road Traffic Roundabouts
Members will recall the note in a recent edition of the Periodic Bulletin regarding the new contract signed by the County Council in respect of sponsorship of all of the 200 plus traffic roundabouts controlled by the County Council.
This new arrangement was negotiated with no prior warning being given to any of the Towns/Parishes currently maintaining roundabouts on behalf of the County Council.

However the contract had been signed by the time that we were notified.

The result of this decision on Sandy was to be that the main Bedford Road/St Neots Road/Market Square Roundabout would be taken back from Sandy Town Council and given to the new company for them to sell the sponsorship rights and also to maintain the roundabout in the future.

A speedy response to this situation was therefore required particularly taking into account the highly prestigious location and nature of this roundabout and its importance as both a main gateway into the town and in the annual entry into the Britain in Bloom competition.

Early discussions were held with the County Council and the new contractor and all of the above was pointed out to them plus the existence of a current local sponsorship arrangement and the Plantscape contract.

It became clear from the outset that the new maintenance regime proposed by the contractor would not be satisfactory on this location.  Grass cutting would be reduced to approx 1 every three or four weeks (currently weekly) and floral planting by the use of bedding plants would be replaced be permanent planting such as low level shrubs etc.

What was proposed was clearly not going to be acceptable in this particular location although it may well be in other locations throughout the County?  Negotiations went on between the Town Council, County Council and the new contractor throughout January and it is hoped that a compromise which will be acceptable to the Council has now been achieved.


(a)  The new contract will start from 1st April 2007.  (This will mean that the existing local sponsor will still receive his full year sponsorship.  The local sponsor will remove his current signage on 31st March unless he agrees to a contract with the new contractors).

12.  Sponsorship of Road Traffic Roundabouts (Contd)

(b)  Sandy Town Council will continue to maintain the roundabout in the same way that it has always done.

(c)  The contractor will pay Sandy Town Council 50% of the sponsorship fee in recognition of this maintenance.  (This is expected to be between £1,000.00 and £1,500.00 per annum.  Currently the Council receives a sponsorship fee of £500.00 per annum.  Prior to this the Council received no income at all from any one in respect of this work.)


(d)  The contractor will erect and maintain the required new sponsor signage.


(e)  The Town Council may adopt and maintain its own planting and maintenance regime as at present, subject to any proposed major changes in design or layout being agreed with the contractor.

The contractor would welcome the proposal and permanent planting of the middle bed on the roundabout as proposed by Sandy Enhancement Group.  The contractor would also welcome the Enhancement Groups continued involvement in the planting and management of this important feature, including undertaking this new permanent planting and that they may be willing to make a contribution towards the cost of the shrubs etc, subject to further consideration when the work has been completed.

In short therefore if the Council accepts the new arrangement which is specific to Sandy, it will receive a significant financial contribution towards the costs of work which has been done for many years and has not been paid (other than a small sponsor’s contribution over the last two years).

The Council will also retain an important controlling interest over this prestigious local feature.

Supporting or Supplementary


-  None 
Information Attached





Action Required




-  Committee is requested to approve the
new arrangements for the maintenance etc
of the town centre traffic roundabout as set 
out in this report.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

7th February 2007

SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

PLANNING PARKS AND OPEN SPACES COMMITTEE – 12.2.07

13.  Fallowfield Open Space
Item requested by Cllr Pettitt.
Members will be aware that a Planning Application has been submitted by Twigden Homes in order to satisfy the Condition in the Planning Consent for the estate regarding the provision of public open space, play equipment, planting etc.

The Town Council has no statutory role in respect of this matter but has been involved with Twigdens, throughout the last 6 or 7 years and has put forward its suggestions to the company as to what should be on the site i.e. car parking. Junior football pitch, possible pavilion (long term).

When the Planning Application was received some weeks ago Members again expressed their corporate comments which went back to MBDC as part of the normal planning process.

However it appears that as part of its own planning consultation process the District Council sent out rather more near neighbour letters than they had previously done and had also fixed notices on the site regarding the proposal.

The outcome of this was the motivation of certain residents to wish to resist and object to the proposals in particular for the football pitch, the car park and the long term proposed/possible pavilion.

There also appears to have been a false rumour circulating around the estate that the proposed pitch was going to be fenced on all four sides and therefore not available for general use, children’s play, dog walking etc.

Football Pitch – Residents object because they wish the area to remain as generally available open space to be used by all.  They argue that there is no need for additional football facilities in the Town.

Car Park – Residents object because they argue that it is not required and is not large enough to accommodate the increased traffic caused by football matches, training etc any way plus associated on street or parking problems.
13.  Fallowfield Open Space (Contd)
Pavilion -   Not required and should not be provided in the middle of a residential estate.  Will increase the number of people visiting the site and will encourage young people to gather and congregate there and the possible associated increase in crime and vandalism.

The Town Council’s position had been consistent throughout the last six years.

It is not known why Cllr Pettitt requested this item or what can be achieved in debating it again at this stage.

Consideration of the Planning Application will take its usual course and consent will or will not be granted, as the Development Control Committee see fit.
When that decision is known Twigdens will begin the construction and planting which may take some months.

On completion and after the completion “snagging period”, Twigdens will need to find someone able and willing to accept full and total responsibility for the area and everything on it including the play equipment in exchange for a commuted sum (a lump sum contribution calculated to cover the first ten years maintenance).  The normal process would be for Twigdens to offer this to the local Town or Parish Council who would need to calculate/estimate very carefully the amount of additional work and labour that would be required plus the total expenditure.

Should the Town/Parish Council decline to accept responsibility, the developers would then offer the facility to the District Council.

There is a further option which was tried at The Limes, that is to pass the responsibility to residents via a management company but this does not appear currently to have been suggested.

As far as the Town Council is concerned the next stage should therefore be Twigdens approaching the Council to see if they would be willing to take over responsibility for the area although this may still be one or two years away, until then the area remains their responsibility.  It is at that stage that the Council will be required to make a very difficult decision and may wish to take into account whether a football pitch has been provided or not.
Since writing this report a letter had been received from Alistair Burt, MP concerning this matter.

13.  Fallowfield Open Space (Contd)
Supporting or Supplementary


-  Copy of letter from Alistair Burt, MP.
Information Attached




Action Required




-  Committee is requested to instruct as to
and further action that is to be taken in
respect of this matter.
T N Stewart

Clerk to the Council

7th February 2007
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